MINUTES

CALISTOGA PLANNING COMMISSION

October 13, 2021 at 5:30 p.m. via Zoom

Chair Cooper called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. He read a special message concerning the conduct of the virtual meeting in accordance with provisions related to COVID-19.

4 A. ROLL CALL

- Commissioners present: Chair Scott Cooper, Vice Chair Tim Wilkes, Commissioners
 Alissa McNair, and Doug Allan. Commissioners absent: Jack Berquist. Staff present:
 Planning Director Zach Tusinger, Associate Planner Samantha Thomas and Planning
 Secretary Claudia Aceves. Additional Staff present included Police Chief Mitch Celaya
 and Building Official Brad Cannon.
- 10 B. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
- 11 C. PUBLIC COMMENTS
- None.

13

14

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

27

28

29

30

31

32

33

34

- D. ADOPTION OF MEETING AGENDA
- The meeting agenda was adopted as presented.
- 15 E. COMMUNICATIONS/CORRESPONDENCE
- Planner Thomas reported that staff sent commissioners the last of the correspondence at 3 p.m. for both items and there has not been additional correspondence.
- 19 F. CONSENT CALENDAR
 - 1. Approval of Draft Minutes from the September 8, 2021 meeting.
 - The consent calendar was adopted unanimously.

G. PUBLIC HEARINGS

 Review of Compliance with Conditions of Approval, Use Permit Amendment UP 2021-9, and Design Review DR 2021-2 for 345 Silverado Trail (APN 011-050-032) – Originally Helmer Conditional Use Permit U 2003-12:

Consideration of a use permit amendment and design review to address the property's code violations, ensuring compliance with conditions of approval. The project consists of relocating an existing unpermitted metal barn behind the 20-foot side yard setback, reviewing the design of an existing entrance gate, reviewing existing unpermitted duck and aviary enclosures for non-native bird species in connection with an issued noise nuisance notice of violation, review the abandonment of existing unpermitted garage pads within a potentially sensitive area of the property and relocating the footprint behind the existing main garage, helicopter sculpture, and consider an Erosion Control Plan for trees removed for defensible space be required as a Condition of Approval

prior to obtaining building permits. The proposed action is exempt from the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) under §15303 of the CEQA Guidelines.

Recommended Action: Hold public hearing and consider approving portions of the application with conditions and denying other portions.

Associate Planner Thomas presents the staff report noting the key issues to address, including unpermitted construction and uses and neighbor complaints about new uses, particularly an unpermitted aviary housing peacocks and other birds. She provides background on the property at 345 Silverado Trail noting that in 2004 Planning Commission approved a mitigated negative declaration (MND), design review and use permit. She adds that the residence was completed in 2008 and solar in 2012 with minor improvements since. Thomas lists and describes in detail several violations that occurred on property, most notably the aviaries, as well as tree removal and grading, entry gate, helicopter sculpture, garage pads, metal building, storage building and propane tank, lighting and transient commercial occupancies violations that may not be in conformance with conditions under use permit U 2003-12.

Police Chief **Mitch Celaya** comments on the complaints received by the police department by residents of the neighboring mobile home park. He notes that upon arrival on scene, responding officers did not hear the nuisances described in the complaints. He adds that they sent the property owner a notice of violation advising them how to mitigate the issue. Chief Celaya notes that there are two sections of the code related to nuisances that are potentially in violation. He says that officers were instructed to issue a citation next time there is a complaint if the officers observe and document the actual noise.

Building Official **Brad Cannon** comments that it is a simple process to bring the unpermitted work to compliance, adding that the structures in question need a building permit and would need a design professional to provide plans. He notes that he'd need clarification on the storage building use.

Planner Thomas lists the items that staff recommends for approval and what is recommended for denial.

Vice Chair Wilkes asks for clarification in terms of the wetland analysis whether the 2003 use permit clearly documented the land now covered in concrete as wetlands and Planner Thomas confirms, noting it would be difficult to determine if wetland is existing now.

Vice Chair Wilkes asks about the total square footage of the unpermitted construction additions including new slabs, and metal barn and storage shed and Planner Thomas responds that the information was not received.

Vice Chair Wilkes asks if the erosion control plan underway will be reviewed prior to building permit issuance and Planner Thomas confirms. Regarding the barn, he asks

about the setback and supplemental height restrictions and Director Tusinger says those recent code amendments to accessory structure standards apply to single family residential zones. Planner Thomas adds that this development has its own heigh limit of 28 feet.

Chair Cooper asks about the timeframe if commissioners were to approve the recommendations and Planner Thomas says it could be dependent on each item. Building Official Cannon adds that building permits are active for one year.

Commissioner McNair clarifies that Chair Cooper may have been talking about a time limit, since most of the items already have something due and Planner Thomas suggests the applicant would have to submit items for staff review within 30 days of approval.

Commissioner McNair asks if there was a survey as part of previous projects that would have shown the trees where brush was removed. Planner Thomas says there was a landscape plan as part of the MND and mentions their observations from a site visit, noting that trees were visibly cut.

Commissioner Allan asks for clarification on the comment about "minor improvements" that were made, and Planner Thomas confirms they were improvements made prior to the property being purchased in July 2020.

Chair Cooper asks if staff recommends complete removal of the aviaries or if there is room to reduce in size. Planner Thomas responds that staff recommends complete removal because it does not fit within an allowed use permit.

Commissioner Allan asks for clarification on what in the code the city does allow, and Planner Thomas says residents can have up to five chickens and no roosters with no verbiage on other bird types.

Architect, **Benjamin Hertz**, says the existing site is 7.3 acres and currently the existing structures make up 4.2 percent of space usage, noting that if the unpermitted additions are approved, it would add up to about 5 percent building coverage of the allowed 25 percent on the site. He mentions a biologist will be able to determine the outline of the wetlands. He says he has the original survey showing that certain areas on Mt. Washington were already bare. Mr. Hertz mentions that an erosion control plan is technically not required because it is an area less than one acre and less than 30 percent slope, in this case 25 percent. He comments that he has photo proof of the helicopter being a "sculpture." He says the metal barn is used as tool storage and was built by a company that meets construction standards. He also addresses the propane tank and lighting, noting they've ordered the shade cover pieces to the lights. Regarding the birds, he says there are ways to mitigate sound.

Vice Chair Wilkes asks for clarification on whether Mr. Hertz is the architect on the new buildings and Mr. Hertz says he will become the architect and clarifies that the slab is not engineered.

Vice Chair Wilkes asks how no one thought to get a building permit. Mr. Hertz says he wasn't involved in the project at that time, adding that metal building companies don't care about the building permits.

Chair Cooper expresses concern about the open flame on the entry gate and asks Building Official Cannon how safe they are. Cannon responds that they don't really exist in Calistoga and the fire chief does not typically approve them.

Commissioner McNair also expresses concern for the gate. She asks when the lighting was installed and if there are cut sheets and Mr. Hertz says he has cut sheets that he can provide and thinks they were installed in April 2021.

Chair Cooper asks if Calistoga is the only jurisdiction having authority over the violations and Cannon responds that it is just Calistoga from the building standpoint.

Attorney, **Paul Dohring,** comments that his purpose as the lawyer is to ensure that his client has due process to get approval. He comments that he focused on the wording of the resolutions and conditions and offering proposed language. Mr. Dohring says he thinks it is premature to weigh in on the wetlands issue, adding that they agree with most of the recommendations by staff. He argues that the current ordinance is inconsistent with the general plan in terms of light agricultural uses, an option which was eliminated from this parcel. He also argues that aviaries are allowed in rural residential zones. He adds that he is willing to work with staff on language of the conditions.

Applicant, **Rick Ali**, comments that he didn't realize he needed a building permit on the garage slab. He addresses the entry gate noting that the fire chief suggested a Knox box and other safety measures he could follow. Mr. Ali comments that the noise complaints are that of foxes and not his peacocks, adding that the enclosure was necessary as his birds had gotten attacked at night.

Chair Cooper says that while he understands Mr. Ali's concerns over the birds, there is also a 95-signature complaint that needs to be addressed.

Mr. Ali suggests they review the complaints based on the city code's nuisance hours between 10 p.m. and 7 a.m. because he believes the birds do not create noise at night. He asks whether any more complaints have been received since August.

Chief Celaya responds that the last call for a noise complaint was on August 19th, noting that there is a section in the code that covers noise complaints during daytime hours, but the criteria and standards are higher.

Commissioner Allan comments that although there haven't been any formal complaints since August, he has received complaints from community members.

Vice Chair Wilkes asks Mr. Ali if when he purchased the property he read the escrow documents that would have mentioned the 2003 use permit and Mr. Ali admits that he did not know about the use permit. Vice Chair Wilkes adds that by purchasing the property, Mr. Ali agreed to the terms that came with the property and it was his responsibility to be aware of it, adding that there is a list of things clearly in violation and no responsibility has been taken, and Mr. Ali apologizes and takes responsibility.

Vice Chair Wilkes asks Mr. Dohring if commissioners were to accept staff's recommendations, he would oppose that without changes and Mr. Dohring responds that it is up to his client, adding that they are in a cooperative spirit to resolve the issues.

Vice Chair Wilkes comments on ad hominem in Mr. Dohring's letter about the neighbor's complaints and calls it unnecessary. He asks about the comment on "alleged building violations," which Vice Chair Wilkes says were obvious and Mr. Dohring does not contest.

Vice Chair Wilkes referencing the letter brings up Mr. Dohring's comment on the Planned Development overlay being obsolete and if the intention is to revisit the Planned Development Agreement and Mr. Dohring says no.

Vice Chair Wilkes comments on the letter's mention of professionals that would need to be hired to resolve certain violations, noting that they would have needed to be hired prior to construction rather than after and Mr. Dohring agrees.

Vice Chair Wilkes asks that precise documentation be included when Mr. Dohring claims false accusations. He asks Mr. Dohring about the mention of Mr. Ali's religion and the purpose and Mr. Dohring responds that it was conveyed by his client as a matter of fact to suggest that the birds were not for commercial practice but are important to him.

Vice Chair Wilkes asks if the Commission chose to take the staff's recommendations, would Mr. Ali be in opposition and Mr. Dohring says his client would prefer to have more process in terms of the garage relocation and aviaries.

Planner Thomas clarifies that since sending the first notice of violation in July, staff had asked for documentation regarding all unpermitted activity and not enough information was received to permit anything prior to taking the item to the Planning Commission.

During public comment, **Suzanne Baker** comments that she does not want to be a bad neighbor by calling the police but points out that their homes are close and wants

- to be taken seriously on the noise concerns including peacocks, parties, and motorized vehicles in the driveway.
- **Chair Cooper** asks Ms. Baker if the peacocks are loudest and she confirms, adding that there are a lot of them.
 - **Lori Hood** comments that they object to the owners request for use permit amendments, specifically the aviaries on property, as they are not peaceful, and asks commissioners to deny the request. She adds that they have devalued their properties and obscured views of Mt. Washington.
- Chair Cooper comments that many other noises considered annoying comes from being neighbors.
- Mr. Ali comments that a tree that was gone had fallen and was not cut.
 - **Vice Chair Wilkes** says he'd prefer to continue the item because there are too many unanswered questions, adding that he is uncomfortable taking action after receiving Mr. Dohring's letter based on legalities.
 - **Director Tusinger** comments that it is the commission's decision whether they want to proceed or consult with the city attorney and reiterates that staff needed to bring the item to the commission's attention although pieces are missing.
 - **Vice Chair Wilkes** says that to him the noise is an unresolved matter because there is a property owner denying the noise issue and 95 neighbors saying otherwise.
 - **Mr.** Ali says he does not deny their complaints but believes the noise is during the day and challenges the complaints because police could not document the noise in question. He suggests it is not an issue if the noise does not occur between the hours of 10 p.m. and 7 a.m.
 - **Chair Cooper** notes that it is also likely that a majority of the neighboring mobile home residents are home during the day.
 - **Commissioner McNair** asks Mr. Ali when the peacocks were put on the property, and he responds December of 2020. She asks if the aviary is denied, would the peacocks remain on site without the netting, or would he relocate them and he says they would likely die without the netting adding that he has other birds that don't make noise.
 - **Director Tusinger** comments that per staff's interpretation, the aviaries and peacocks are not an allowed use, noting that if commissioners decided it was a similar use determination and could be permitted with a use permit, one required finding is that the proposed use does not affect neighboring properties, which would be very difficult based on the neighbor complaints.
 - Commissioner McNair comments that although initially hesitant to approve items without all the information, her understanding is they can move forward because they

217 are providing city staff the tools they need to review the documentation and make those findings.

Chair Cooper says his concern with continuing the item is that staff has waited a long time for the applicant to address some of these issues and to continue might take the pressure off the applicant to move forward with document submittals. He asks if it is possible to make a motion and continue to another date.

Commissioner McNair says she is looking to enable city staff to proceed on the various items that require feedback and provides a timeline for documentation submittals. She clarifies that she asks about the aviary because the issue is not only the structure itself but the noise of the birds, highlighting the gap in the local ordinance.

Mr. Ali mentions that he is aware of neighboring properties that keep roosters. He asks commissioners if they'd be willing to visit his property and see the birds.

Commissioner Allan comments that he would be in favor of attempting to make progress at this meeting to provide feedback to staff. He adds that the challenge is that there are so many violations to provide feedback on but is worthwhile.

Chair Cooper says he would be in favor of making a motion at this meeting.

Vice Chair Wilkes asks for clarification that staff recommends approving or denying specific items and if approved as presented, would not come back to the commission, which is his concern, as certain items were described to return for review and there are too many unknowns. He adds that if a motion can be amended for staff to return the item after specific findings, he'd be fine with it but if they will not see this item again his original position stands.

Director Tusinger says he is hesitant to amend, adding that if commissioners want to continue, they need to be clear on the date certain and provide staff direction on specific items they require additional information on.

Commissioners discuss how to proceed in terms of whether they will make a motion and how based on the information that has been provided at this meeting, preferring to go line by line.

Chief Celaya comments that he understands the challenges in looking at the information provided but moving forward staff needs direction and movement in certain areas.

Mr. Hertz comments that it was his understanding they would receive some resolution and conditions to move forward with what documentation is applicable to provide, such as the erosion control plan.

Commissioner Allan says that is not complete because the information was not provided, so to him it is not approved.

- Director Tusinger suggests a blanket continuance with direction to staff or going line by line if there is consensus on any of the items.
- Commissioners discuss how to approach moving forward and resolve that Planner
 Thomas read through each item individually for commissioners to come to a consensus.
 - **Planner Thomas** begins the process of reading each item and discussion ensues between commissioners on the first few items.
 - **Director Tusinger** with concerns of keeping a clear record, recommends continuing the entire item two weeks to allow staff to get all the requested materials needed for commissioners to make a final decision.
- A motion is made by **Vice Chair Wilkes** that the Planning Commission continue for two weeks the item DR2021-2 and UP2021-9.
 - **Director Tusinger** asks for confirmation that the applicant can participate in the next hearing and if they can provide the additional information and work with staff in less than two weeks and Mr. Hertz confirms.
 - The motion is seconded by **Commissioner Allan** and **Vice Chair Wilkes** adds if during the two weeks staff can harden up on the conditions to help build consensus down the line.

2. Prohibition on New Gas Station Land Uses – Zoning Ordinance Amendment ZOA 2021-1:

- Consideration of a recommendation to the City Council of a proposal from the Calistoga Green Committee of a zoning ordinance amendment to the Calistoga Municipal Code (CMC) Title 17, Zoning to codify a prohibition of new gas station land uses in all zoning districts and to provide uniform regulations and development standards for modifications, maintenance, operation, and discontinuation of fueling/gas station uses and facilities in the City. The proposed action is exempt from the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) under §§15378, 15061(b)(3), 15301, 15303, 15304, and 15308 of the CEQA Guidelines.
- **Recommended Action:** Hold public hearing and consider recommending Municipal Code Amendments to the City Council.
 - Associate Planner Thomas provides the staff report. After significant technical difficulties with Zoom became apparent, **Chair Cooper** opens and leaves open the public hearing. A motion by **Commissioner Allan** to continue the item is seconded by **Commissioner McNair**.

H. MATTERS INITIATED BY COMMISSIONERS

None None

Planning Commission Minutes October 13, 2021 Meeting Page 9 of 9

I. DIRECTOR'S REPORT

289

290

291

292

293

294

295

296

297

298

299

300

301

Director Tusinger reports that he is very pleased with Associate Planner Thomas's exemplary performance thus far. He says that Interim City Manager Brad Kilger, who has a planning background, will be assisting planning staff with the coming meetings. He adds that there will also be outside help coming on board during the time the city works to fills his position. He mentions that commissioners are welcome to watch the next City Council meeting where staff will present an update on different Planning and Building projects. He thanks the Commission for the privilege of having been able to work with them over the last several years.

Commissioners thank Director Tusinger for his hard work for the city.

J. ADJOURNMENT

On a motion from **Chair Cooper** that is adopted unanimously (4-0), the meeting was adjourned at 8:35 p.m.

Claudia Aceves, Secretary